FINAL Faculty Senate Minutes 

October 1, 2007

Attending: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Terry DeHay,
Dan DeNeui, Linda Hilligoss, Sarah Ann Hones, Julie Kochanek, Jean Maxwell, Maggie McClellan, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Mogan, Laura O’Bryon, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Matt Stillman,  Kemble Yates, Brian Fox (student rep).

Absent: Jody Waters, Dan Wilson
Visitors: Lee Ayers, Ed Battistella, Mary Cullinan, Sherry Ettlich, Craig Morris, Liz Shelby, Paul Steinle, Josie Wilson 

Agenda Items 
1. Approval of minutes from 06-04-07: Matt Stillman moved, seconded by Cody Bustamante.  Abstaining: Chenjeri, O’ Bryon and Chambers.  (Siem not yet present).
2. Announcements
· Laura O’Bryon: Thanks to all who helped in the student registration process
· Greg Miller for Sarah Ann Hones: Thanks for assistance with Raider Registration Days
· Greg Miller: President of OIT passed away (see http://www.ous.edu/news_and_information/news/092907.php) 
3. Comments from President Cullinan 
· Thanks to everyone for all the hard work done with Raider Days and the start-up events.  Coordination was remarkable! We have done everything possible to make our students successful.  
· Strategic Planning will be a main focus this year. Planning process will be done via individual plans. Not like the past strategic initiative process, since there is no additional funding.  Goal is to chart where we are going with projects that are already underway (like Honors, CAS, Medford campus, Deer Creek Center) and connect these into wider institutional goals.

· Investiture on Oct 13th. 
Ruggerio:  Why is the investiture taking place in your sophomore year?  

Cullinan:  We held off last year, though this event is usually done in March of the first year, because last March would not have been a good time for this event (the final plan for budget/retrenchment process was due during that month). 

· First OUS Board Meeting will be held in Portland later this week.  New Board of Higher Education Chairperson to be announced at this meeting.  
· Oct 24th is our accreditation visit.  The new Board Chair will come to SOU for this.
· Martha Anne Dow was a beloved president at OIT and she will be missed! This is a great loss both for OIT and OUS.  Three presidential searches will be opened this year: Eastern, PSU, and now OIT.
Questions:

Yates: How are we on enrollment?  

“Keeper of the Numbers” Stillman: Headcount is down 2.7% but this is mostly in non-admitted students.  Only down 0.3% in FTE (amounting to only 12 students).  This is on track with our expectations for this year.  However, new student enrollment is up 2% (26 students).  

Cullinan:  This is what we had anticipated and was already built into our planning. Our big enrollment push must be for Fall 2008. We do really need an enrollment increase by then and should all work hard towards that goal. 
4. Comments from Provost Battistella 
· A key difference between this year and past years is that our budget is now built on flat enrollment. Everyone should go to the Budget Forums to learn how and where things are accounted for.
· Second week is a crucial time for students.  Please do everything you can to help them adjust (and thus want to stay).  Some students now find themselves living in dorms bigger than their entire high schools.
· Accreditation is coming up (or “reaccreditation,” as I like to think about it.)  Steinle will send Chairs a list of the exhibit information that they should have on hand to show to the team. List of team members was distributed. 

Paul Steinle: Accreditation team will want to meet with various people on campus but team members have not yet indicated who these people will be.  On Wednesday, October 24th, there will be some open events, including times for students and faculty to meet with the accreditators.  On Thursday there will be an open meeting time for staff.  Events on Friday will include a briefing and a celebration between 4 and 5:30 p.m. for all those who worked so hard on this. The team has been provided with a list of possible folks to talk with and it is up to them to make their decisions, with a final schedule to come out by the end of next week (October 12th) hopefully.  Folks already requested to meet with the team include the AP:SOU and Classified Union presidents. 
Cullinan: Conversations with the team can be frank.  They realize that almost everything has changed since the accreditation report was written.

Steinle: Self Study report and Addendum will be made available to campus.   
5. AC Report from Faculty Senate Vice-Chair, Dan Rubenson 
Setting the agenda for today’s meeting was the priority.  
Also discussed was the need to decide who can (and should) take the leadership role regarding “face of the cube” development.  Should an adhoc taskforce be created with members or should the original taskforce take this on too?  Still needs to be decided. 

6. Student Senate Report from Brian Fox

No student senate meeting has yet occurred.  
A problematic “How to get out of USEM” email was distributed by a Senator.  Benefits of USEM were not recognized by the writer and the email caused concern because it did not provide a balanced overview.   This email was not supported by Student Senate.

Looking forward to starting the new Senate year!  Requests to make class raps should be much less this year as it is not an election/voting year. 
Informational Items

7. Policy Committee report: Liz Shelby 

Where are we in the process of “Find and Organize,” the task assigned us by the President?  
· Committee has met biweekly: Shelby, Ordonez, Frierson, Pleva, O’Bryon.  Locating the full range of policies that are suspected to exist has proven very difficult. 
· However, a process to do this has now been developed and some appropriate guiding models have been identified. Columbia and Stephen F. Austin seem good models, and their Web-pages were reviewed.  70 policies (in variety of formats) were identified in June and July. Not known if this list is complete. Another round of inquiry will be sent out this fall and everyone is urged to send any additional policies to Liz.
· The team plans to send the list of policies out to campus as three spreadsheets using the following categories: policies that exist now, those that have been in draft form for a long time, and ones not yet formulated but needed. 
· Also propose to create a policy page linked to the SOU homepage where all policies can be listed and updated consistently.  Faculty Senate Bylaws and AP:SOU Articles   could be exceptions and located elsewhere. 

· Plan is to number policies and organize them into groupings by VP areas (EX: Student Affairs #1…), with the VPs responsible for keeping track of policies in their area.  Will assign a number to a policy only when it is fully revised and ready to post.  Format will include references to other relevant governing policies, for example ORS and OARS. 
Yates: Policies seldom fall under the area of only one VP.  For example, grading grievances, personnel….

Cullinan: There will be crossover in many areas but it is important to link each policy to a single vice president.  This way there is a primary person responsible for each policy.  Without this, responsibility would default to me.  Most policies do go across the institution. We need a policy committee to bridge across areas.  One struggle is deciding how to get all relevant groups involved in creating and drafting policies. 

Yates: My concern is that there be adequate cross-discussion across relevant areas.

Battistella: The VPs will track policies assigned to their areas, not have sole input regarding them.

· Recommendation for policy review has been given to the President.  She will decide how best to move forward with this.

· Will come back to Senate in future with a power point presentation regarding how to search for information about policies on the proposed page.

. 
Questions 
Miller:  If policies were not listed on this particular page, could you still search the system for them (such Faculty Senate and AP:SOU policies)?  (No.) Probably best then to include Senate policies into this database to include them in the searchable form.  Can list them in a separate area as well.
Shelby: the problem seems to be updating both sites and removing broken links etc.  This can be discussed more as we go on.
8. AOF Report: Kemble Yates 

· Began with brief overview of the Association of Oregon Faculty.  Meets monthly in Portland.  One of two statewide faculty groups; Inter-institutional Faculty Senate (IFS) is the other.  Lee Ayers and Dan Wilson are the SOU reps on that.  Generally, the more academic issues are funneled to IFS.  On issues more connected to politics or money, AOF takes the lead.  
· Information from the last meeting:

EOU is going through what we went through last year but their enrollment problem is much worse than ours.

Western Oregon University has already settled their bargaining agreement: faculty will receive a 5% salary increase in the first year and 7% in the second year.  This agreement is in step with the system and cost of living allocations to campus.  

State budget: Looked at the OUS board docket and AOF has questions for the Chancellor.  There is more money in the system and that is a good thing.  A special pocket of money for faculty salaries was allocated.  However, there are concerns about how the pot of money is divided up amongst the campuses and this will still be a focus for the group this year.  For ex:

a) Cascade campus.  They hope to get enrollment up to 300 students this year, yet their funding allocation is to be one quarter of the funds SOU receives.  Lots of issues exist around this topic.  Don’t want to pick on the smalls (because we are one) but there are still questions about this funding division. 

b) No capital funding items were awarded to SOU this biennium. Need to let legislators know that you are not happy about this.

This year will be the first biennium in which the Legislature will have annual sessions.  Session starts in February. It has yet to be defined as to what will be done during this February session or how long it will last but it is hoped that serious work will be done. 
AOF has been active in the PERS coalition regarding legal battles over take-backs.  But we think that most battles have already been won or lost at this point.  Thus will be re-assessing our participation.  

Worries: Decline in AOF membership.  Dues are between $90-100 per year.  Please consider joining. Dues can be deducted from your paycheck.   

9. Committee on Committees report : Jean Maxwell and Mada Morgan 
There were 10 vacancies filled over 4 committees this fall.  New Committee list was handed out.  One seat is still vacant on the Assessment Committee due to a recent resignation.  This seat is tied to the School of Business and we are working with Business to get this covered. 

Discussion Items
10. Mission Statement Draft: Provost Battistella 

· A copy of this was distributed. Please take this back to your departments/units and bring back comments to the next Senate Meeting. Copies were circulated of the five previous mission statements that have come to light.
· This current draft is the work of a strategic planning committee (members listed on the handout).  Organized differently from past statements of Mission, Vision, and Values where the mission tended to represent the present, the vision represented the future, and the values the past.  This Mission seeks to say what we do, who we are, and whom we hope to work with.  The stated commitments should provide a benchmark to assess ourselves against in future. 

· Usual process is to present the Mission to Faculty Senate and, after approval, present the final version to the Board of Higher Education.  In the past, this two-step process has not always been followed closely.  Intend to achieve it this time.
· The next round of Strategic Planning will be minimalist.  All permanent allocations have been made, the money is used.  We need to benchmark the work we have to do and spread the information widely so all on campus know what we are trying to do. The spirit of transparency will dominate. Plans should be less than 5 pages.  The focus is on openness. 
· Need to get feedback on the mission statement so that we can bring closure to this as soon as possible. Please have feedback ready for the next Senate meeting.  
Questions and Points of Discussion

Yates:  Draft of mission statement has two parts: Mission and Commitments.  Should we look at them as a package?  

Cullinan: Yes, the document is one package. 

Battistella: Mission explains who we are.  Commitments explains what we are doing.
Miller: What we are looking for is an endorsement of the wording, and feedback from departments and campus.  

DeHay: Who should comments be sent to?

Cullinan:  Send them to the committee.  The discussion board could possibly be reactivated.  Comments could be scanned and put on web.
Rubenson: relaying concerns/questions from colleagues:


a) Need clarification of the phrase “practical liberal arts.” What does this mean exactly?

b) Past mission statements have oscillated between a regional or a liberal arts emphasis.  This Mission statement seems to pin itself too much to the region. Demographics of this region suggest that local students will not provide a sustainable long-term resource base for us. Commitment to a regional or liberal arts orientation needs further thought.

Further points raised: 
Might footnotes be included in the document to provide a definition of “liberal arts?  “Public” is not included in the description.  Should it be?
11. CAS Bylaws Report: Sherry Ettlich
Ettlich  reminded Senate that the Bylaw revisions do not deal with specifics of promotion and tenure criteria since these will be addressed via “the face of the cube,” which will delineate what faculty must do to attain each rank.  Faculty in each grouping (department, maybe even program?) will specify these criteria, and they will form the basis for promotion and tenure decisions.  
Bylaws also do not deal with issues covered by the bargaining agreement (still in process), such as department size, faculty release time etc.

Ettlich then offered a systematic overview of the most important changes included in the proposed recommendations to Senate for Sections 5.1, 5.2, 5.3, 5.4 and 5.5. Copies of these sections had previously been distributed. 

See attached PowerPoint for Ettlich’s list, including change connected with section 7.1.  (Last spring, Senate moved this into Section 5, and it is now Section 5.4 in current draft.) 
Preliminary discussion of the following issues was undertaken during and following Ettlich’s presentation, with Ettlich providing some informal clarifications in response to the questions raised.  These included:
· Rubenson: What if a department refuses to endorse granting a newly hired administrator tenure in the department (Section 5.134)?  Can it do this?
Response:  Yes.  Outcome?  Then the administrator would be here without tenure.

· Sagmiller: How can the president have tenure when other administrators can’t?

Response: Past practice of giving faculty rank to a large number of administrators 

(i.e. “administrative faculty”) was an anomaly, and is no longer current practice.  Now, the only administrators who hold faculty rank are those who qualified for it by meeting the criteria for that rank as specified in Section 5.1 or 5.2.
· Rubenson: Meeting two sets of requirements will be very difficult for people with 50/50 appointments.  Items on the “face of the cube” in one department may be very different from those in another. How will “satisfy” be defined for them?

Ettlich: Specific expectations should be defined for faculty in this situation.  It will be important that the “face of the cube” includes appropriate criteria for evaluating part-time appointments.  Part-time faculty should be seen as fulfilling service and scholarship expectations that are proportional to their appointments, just as are their teaching assignments. Important to remember that these are part-time appointments in two places.  Can’t expect them to fulfill two sets of requirements completely, since their appointments are half-time, not full-time in each place.

· Ruggerio: May applications for promotion and tenure be separated, or not? Former Provost said No on this.
Ettlich: Yes, they may be separated.

· What are the differences between criteria for promotion and tenure?  

Ettlich: The essential difference between promotion and tenure is that promotion involves years in rank and tenure involves years of service at SOU.  A touchy issue in tenure involves person’s fit with the department. Care must be taken in wording this and legal advice seems needed.  Promotion criteria highlight productivity. 
Battistella: Difficulties can result when a person applies for promotion first, tenure a few years later and the department does not then want to grant tenure.  A related problem has resulted from past efforts to offer as many years in rank as possible as a hiring inducement to off-set low salary; hiring criteria are now tightened.

· DeNeui: What advice should be given to people wanting to apply this year, in the face of these proposed changes?
Ettlich: Contractual agreements will continue to be honored.  For people applying for promotion using granted years in rank, the issue is simply this: Do I meet the criteria?  Would my accomplishments normally be considered sufficient to measure up to the stated requirements?
Battistella: Additionally, have they had enough time at that level to fully develop in the required areas?
· Sagmiller: Various Provosts’ interpretations and decisions in the past have not been consistent.  As a result, a formal process to allow standards behind decisions to be publicized and compared is needed.  (Connected with this issue: How is the disproportionate involvement of women in “institutional homemaking,” or an individual’s past moral indiscretions, taken into account in promotion and tenure decisions?  Also: there is a lack of clarity regarding expectations concerning the teaching practices/improvement essay.) 
Battistella: Provost and Deans do have to make interpretations in their judgments, and they do sometimes make these slightly differently.  Differing professional judgments about what is “enough” are inevitable to some degree.  But maybe Deans, Chairs and Provost can work harder to get on the same page regarding interpretation of criteria.  The “cube” model should clarify the criteria and reduce problems in interpreting the necessarily broad criteria currently in the Bylaws.
· Do administrators still have the ability to apply for sabbatical leave?

Morris: Yes 

Discussion of concerns and issues will continue at the Oct 15th Senate meeting.  Those interested are encouraged to attend.  Questions/concerns can also be relayed to a Senate representative, Senate President Greg Miller, or Sherry Ettlich. 
Adjournment: Declared by Greg Miller at 5:55 p.m.
